RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
November Minutes 2021

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday 15th November 2021.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Himsworth, Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper, Mr Smith and Mrs King
Also present: Cllr Bayley, SDC, Mrs Penollar (Clerk) and Mr Croucher
Attending by video link: Cllr Bayley, 1 Riverhead resident and 1 Sevenoaks Town resident.

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
Cllr Stewart declared an interest in agenda item 6i) and Cllr Colnet declared an interest in one invoice in agenda item 7a. Both will abstain from voting on those particular items. 

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday 15th November 2021 have previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors
· Cllr Bayley reported that after a recent meeting, Amherst School have agreed to put in writing the actions it will take to minimise the impact of noise of out of school activities on its neighbours.
· Meetings have also been held with the developer at the proposed Dunton Green site for retirement living apartments.

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Children crossing signs on Brittains Lane
· Perspex for the bus shelters
· Replace dying Acer on White Hart Parade
· Cllr Colnet has agreed to look at the issues about fitting the Riverhead Parkland signs to lamp posts.
· Repair to wall at River Court when weather permits
b. Highways
Street lights
· One streetlight on Lyndhurst Drive had a fault and is awaiting a part for repair.
Footpaths and pavements
· KCC have started work today repairing the rest of the damaged wall on Amherst Hill.
Street furniture 
· The electricity supply at The Heights is increasing from about £200 per year to £360 which was considerably cheaper than the variable rate.
· Phoebes Landscape are being asked to return to change the flow of the fountain.
· Kent Fire and Rescue Service has requested that Parish Councils assist them with inspecting fire hydrants in Riverhead. Cllr Stewart has reviewed the map detailing the location and believes it will not be onerous to carry out a visual inspection and use the simple reporting tool. The Clerk was asked to forward the map to all councillors.
· Flats behind White Hart Parade that have a London Road address are to be renamed Colnet Mews, London Road. The new road name sign will be matched to other name signs in this Conservation Area.
Traffic and local parking
· The Highways team are still trying to resolve issues on parking on Worships Hill and will raise the need for crossings at the Tesco roundabout when it next meets with Kent Highways. In the meantime, a couple of concerned residents have offered to carry out some counts of the number of people crossing around Hamlin Road using the Parish Council’s counters and hi-vis jackets.
·  No Speedwatch sessions were carried out during the month and it was agreed to advertise for helpers again using social media.
Local business and services
· Damage to a vehicle on London Road and a bank card stolen from a user at the Tesco ATM have been reported to the police during the month. There was also an attempted break in at The Floats.
· It was also noted that a defibrillator in Dunton Green was vandalised. 
c. Village Hall
i.) Request from Tots Teachers to use Riverhead Village Hall from January 2022.
· Formal notice has been received that St Mary’s Pre School will stop hiring the hall at the end of term. Cllr Kennett reported back on a meeting held with the owner and her staff of Tots Teachers, a pre-school already established in venues in Tonbridge and Sevenoaks. It wishes to set up a new pre-school and confirmed the hours it would use the hall and that it would be for 5 days a week term time only. 
· It was agreed that continuing to have a pre-school in the heart of the Village was in the best interests of residents and local traders. As main hirer, it was agreed that Tots Teachers is offered the hall at £50 per day with a review being carried out in the winter term 2022. 
ii.) Other matters to report
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Both the emergency lighting and fire extinguishers have been serviced during the month. 3 fire extinguishers and a fire blanket have been replaced as they have reached the end of their life. One emergency light was not bright enough after it had been turned off for 2 hours and the Clerk has arranged for a local electrician to replace it shortly.
· The Kent Fire and Rescue Service visited the hall and gave advice that some sort of smoke detection device that can be heard in the whole hall should be fitted in the office and loft where the solar panel inverter is. More break glass points should also be considered for the Village Hall. The fire safety in the hall is generally considered very good, especially given the number of exits, and the Village Hall team will investigate further options to improve safety now feedback is received.
· A smart meter has finally been fitted for the Village Hall and the Clerk will now investigate selling surplus solar energy back to an energy company.
· Cllr Himsworth has obtained the first quote at £3,995.00 to supply and install a storage battery for the solar panel energy and is waiting for 2 more. It was agreed with rising electricity prices, this is only to the Council’s benefit.
d. Parkland
· Cllr Stewart reported her progress in ensuring Baker MacDonald complete the legal process to change the right of way for Ragstones, St Mary’s Drive. It was noted building work has started at the new entrance, which does help minimise damage further along the Parish Council’s entrance and to the neighbouring property. 
· Cllr Himsworth reported that there were 4 volunteers at the monthly working party, who mainly cleared leaves from the paths and unblocked the drainage for the pond.
· Cllr Himsworth has had feedback that the fence on the tarmac path is useful for the elderly to hold onto when walking on the steep part of the hill. It was agreed to continue carrying our repairs that than remove it.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
i.) Discuss if there is a public footpath through Broadmead Allotment site.
· As raised by a Hawthorn Lane resident, it was discussed as to whether the Council has blocked off a public right of way by blocking off the access through the Broadmead allotment site to the registered public right of way that runs alongside the Scout Hut. The Clerk confirmed that this cut through had been blocked off with chestnut paling fencing at least twice previously in the last 8 years only for it to be torn down again. Given the increasing problem with theft from the allotment plots and the amount of dog excrement being left on the allotments, it was decided to make the blockage more substantial this time. It was noted that KCC have not adopted this path as a right of way, but the resident has provided maps showing evidence of a path joining the public right of way that are dated after the original title plans. It was agreed that the Open Spaces sub-committee would meet with the resident to discuss options that would be beneficial to both plot holders and neighbours.
ii.) Other matters to report
· Allotment rent is being received.
· The Scout Group have settled the allotment rent for the last 3 years. Cllr Hooper will chase up the renewal of the Scout lease.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· The Christmas event has been delayed until Thursday 2nd December, due to the work to be organised and because a timer needs replacing. The event will be advertised as carol singing with free mulled wine and mince pies, which is being provided by Londis. St Mary’s Church choir will help lead the singing and supply carol sheets. 
· Cllrs King and Hooper offered to decorate the Parish Council Christmas tree to participate in the St Mary’s Church Christmas Tree festival on the weekend of 11th/12th December. Cllr Kennett is already liaising with the Church to decorate the phone box to advertise the event.
· Cllr Hooper reported that photographs of the decorated phone box continue to be well received on social media.
· It was agreed that the Remembrance Sunday service was so much better in the new position now the memorial had been moved and with the Church supplying a microphone and speakers. The service was well attended. The £100 section 137 donation agreed earlier this year will be made to the local branch of the Royal British Legion.
· Cllr Himsworth was thanked for being responsible for the flagpole for several years. It was agreed to use social media to seek a new volunteer. 
· It was agreed that the Parish Council will host an event in Riverhead Parkland on Saturday 4th June 2022 to celebrate the Queens Platinum Jubilee. The Communications sub-committee will budget for the event and Cllrs King and Stewart agreed to help organise the event.

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. Motion to co-opt Mr Colin Croucher to the office of member of Riverhead Parish Council Rule 8(3) of The Local Elections (Parishes & Communities) Rules 1986
· Having met with the Chairman and the Clerk during the month, Mr Croucher explained his background to the Council and how he felt he could assist with its responsibilities. He confirmed that his employer has confirmed he can act in the capacity as a Parish Councillor, but cannot join the Planning Committee.
It was moved to co-opt Mr Colin Croucher to the office as member of Riverhead Parish Council. 
· Cllr Croucher was appointed to join the Finance Committee and Parkland sub-committee.
b. Motion to appoint a contractor to replace 12 roof lights to Riverhead Village Hall funded by a grant of £15,124 from Enovert Community Trust with 10% contribution from Parish Council reserves and £11,354.00 from Parish Council reserves. LGA 1972 s133
· Following the success in obtaining a grant for replacing the front 6 velux windows, the amended quotes to replace the remaining 6 velux windows at the same time were reviewed and discussed. It was noted that there would be a saving with all 3 contractors if the windows were all replaced at the same time. The Village Hall sub-committee confirmed that Little Mill Carpentry remained the preferred contractor because it was a Velux registered contractor and would provide FENSA certification and was the only contractor to bring in a mobile scaffold tower to inspect the windows. 
· The Clerk suggested that the additional cost is paid for from reserves and recovered through the precept over the next 4 years. The Finance Committee will finalise a recommendation when it presents next year’s budget in December. 
· It was agreed it would best to get all the windows done in one go.
It was moved to appoint Little Mill Carpentry Ltd to supply and install 6 triple glazed velux windows to be funded by a grant and 6 further triple glazed windows to be funded from reserves at the total cost of £26,478.00. 

	7. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· The list of payments reviewed totalled £5,486.53 and all underlying invoices have been reviewed by 2 councillors. Those with a date beside them have been settled already. It was noted that suppliers invoicing over £500 include Streetlights for the quarterly maintenance charge of £688.09 and Colnet Construction for carrying out work covered by the insurance claim against 3rd party damage for £1650.77. The Clerk has been told the request for a cheque to settle the claim has been made and should arrive shortly. There were no further questions about the payment for the month and the list was approved.
b. Matters to report
· Income received totals £1,848.90 and relates to hall hire and allotment rent.
· Sub-committee were asked to prepare the budgets by 6th December in time for the Finance Committee agenda to be issued on 9th December. 
· The Internal Auditor visited in person on 29th October and has been updated on the new issues that have arisen for the Council. She carried out some spot checks whilst she was here to check the Councils control procedures were being followed.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
21/03401/HOUSE - Malleny Montreal Road Riverhead KENT TN13 2EP
Proposed loft conversion with rooflights. Response: support with reason.
21/03469/FUL - Telecommunications Mast Brittains Lane Sevenoaks KENT TN13 2NG
Proposed 15m High Phase 8 monopole to replace existing 12.5m Phase 5 Monopole and associated ancillary works. Response: support
21/03652/HOUSE - 175 Marlborough Crescent Riverhead KENT TN13 2HW
Erection of a timber framed garden room to the rear of the property. Response: support
· Planning permission was granted for 15 Maidstone Road and 45 Marlborough Crescent.
· Tree work in the conservation area will be carried out at The White Cottage on Amherst Hill, 16 Uplands Way and 16 Bullfinch Lane.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
i.) Gatwick Airport Expansion proposals
· The summary of meeting last month by Parish & Town Councils had been circulated before the meeting and it was agreed that Riverhead Parish Council would object to the Gatwick expansion proposals in line with this group effort. Cllr Collins will help prepare the objection. 
ii.) Other correspondence
· The various newsletters from NALC, KALC, SLCC and the PCSO are reviewed by the Chairman and the Clerk on a weekly basis and forwarded when relevant.
· The Independent Police Advisory Board seeking volunteers to assist Kent Police in supporting victims of crime and this will be posted on social media.
· It was agreed to renew membership at £36.00 per year to the Campaign to Protect Rural England.
· Cllrs Hooper and Stewart will follow up a request asking for the Parish Council's support for a new Chipstead, Chevening and Riverhead Hedgehog group. It was agreed to offer it the one off use of the Village Hall free of charge and some support using social media to advertise the Hedgehog group.

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Cllrs Collins and Stewart attended the virtual KALC AGM. It was noted from a discussion concerning council hybrid meetings that one of the main problems is internet band width. The speaker from Cotswold District Council gave an excellent presentation about ‘Climate Change and Local Councils our understanding’ with clear information backed up with useful websites which could help and inform local councils. The power point presentation will be forwarded on.
· Cllrs Collins, Kennett and Smith will form a team to address staffing issues next year. 



The meeting closed at 9.30 pm
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